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Regents Present:

Cynthia Henry, Chair
Timothy C. Brady, Vice Chair
Fuller Cowell, Secretary

Carl Marrs, Treasurer
Ashton Compton

Erik Drygas

Kenneth Fisher

Mary K. Hughes
Patricia Jacobson
Robert Martin

Kirk Wickersham
Mark R. Hamilton, Chief Executive Officer and President, University of Alaska
Others Present:

John Pugh, Chancellor, University of Alaska Southeast
Fran Ulmer, Chancellor, University of Alaska Anchorage
Brian D. Rogers, Chancellor, University of Alaska Fairbanks
Roger Brunner, General Counsel
Dan Julius, Vice President for Academic Affairs
Wendy Redman, Vice President for University Relations
Joe Trubacz, Vice President for Finance and Administration

Steve Smith, Chief Information Technology Officer

Beth Behner, Chief Human Resources Officer

Mary Rutherford, Chief Development Officer
Kit Duke, Associate Vice President, Facilities 

Michelle Rizk, Associate Vice President, Budget

Kate Ripley, Director, Public Affairs

Jeannie D. Phillips, Executive Officer, Board of Regents
Brandi Berg, Assistant to the Executive Officer, Board of Regents

I.
Call to Order

Regent Henry called the meeting to order at 8:05 a.m., Monday, November 30, 2009.

II.
Adoption of Agenda

Regent Martin moved, seconded by Regent Drygas, and passed that:


PASSED AS AMENDED  (revisions indicated by *)
"The Board of Regents adopts the agenda as presented.

I.
Call to Order

II.
Adoption of Agenda

III.
Approval of Minutes

IV.
Executive Session

V.
President’s Report

VI.
Public Testimony

VII.
Presentation on the Nursing and Allied Health Programs
VIII.
Approval of FY11 Operating and Capital Budget Requests and Report on Performance Evaluation
IX.
Approval of the 10-Year Capital Improvement Plan
X.
Approval of Federal Stimulus Receipt Authority Request
XI.
Consent Agenda
A.
Finance Committee

1.
Report on and Acceptance of the University of Alaska FY2009 Audited Financial Statements

2.
Report on and Acceptance of the FY2009 Education Trust of Alaska Audited Financial Statements

*3.
Authorization of Sale of General Revenue Refunding Bond 2009 Series P (removed from Consent Agenda to New Business Item XII.F.1)
XII.
New Business and Committee Reports
*A.
Discussion regarding UAA Sports Arena (added)
*B.
Approval of Resolutions regarding Financial Aid (added)
C.
Academic and Student Affairs Committee

D.
Audit Committee

E.
Facilities and Land Management Committee

F.
Finance Committee
*1.
Authorization of Sale of General Revenue Refunding Bond 2009 Series P (from Consent Agenda)
G.
Human Resources Committee
H.
Legislative Committee

I.
Planning and Development Committee

XIII.
Approval of Revision to 2010 Meeting Schedule and Approval of 2011 Schedule
XIV.
Election of Board Officers

XV.
Approval of Revisions to Corporate Authority Resolution

XVI.
Alaska Commission on Postsecondary Education Report

XVII.
UA Foundation Report

XVIII.
UA Athletics Report

XIX.
Future Agenda Items

XX.
Board of Regents' Comments
*XXI.
Executive Session regarding Presidential Search (added)
XXII.
Adjourn


This motion is effective November 30, 2009."

III.
Approval of Minutes

Regent Fisher moved, seconded by Regent Martin, and passed that:

PASSED
"The Board of Regents approves the minutes of its regular meeting of September 24-25, 2009 as presented.  This motion is effective November 30, 2009."
Regent Jacobson moved, seconded by Regent Wickersham, and passed that:

PASSED
"The Board of Regents approves the minutes of its regular meeting of October 30, 2009 as presented.  This motion is effective November 30, 2009."
IV.
Executive Session

Regent Hughes moved, seconded by Regent Wickersham, and passed that:

PASSED
"The Board of Regents goes into executive session at 8:09 a.m. Alaska Time in accordance with the provisions of AS 44.62.310 to discuss matters the immediate knowledge of which would have an adverse effect on the finances of the university related to:

●
Litigation

●
Labor Contracts
●
Contracts
and matters that will affect the reputation or character of a person or persons related to presidential search.  The session will include members of the Board of Regents, President Hamilton, General Counsel Brunner, and such other university staff members as the president may designate and will last approximately one hour.  This motion is effective November 30, 2009.”
The Board of Regents concluded an executive session at 9:45 a.m. Alaska Time in accordance with AS 44.62.310 discussing matters the immediate knowledge of which would have an adverse effect on the finances of the university and matters that would affect the reputation or character of a person or persons.  The session included members of the Board of Regents, President Hamilton, General Counsel Brunner, and other university staff members designated by the president and lasted approximately one hour and 35 minutes.

V.
President's Report
President Hamilton reported on the Great Alaska Shootout and gave a review of the budget.
VI.
Public Testimony

Ted Trueblood, URS Alaska engineering firm, spoke in support of the Engineering programs at the University of Alaska Anchorage and urged the board to build a new engineering building at UAA.
John Aho, retired CH2MHill engineer, spoke in support of a new engineering building at UAA.
John Dehn, chair of the Faculty Alliance, asked that the board consider having governance as a separate report rather than as part of public testimony, and reported on elections for the system alliance, Joe Hayes; on a resolution approved by all three alliances supporting the construction of the UAF Life Sciences building; and on a request to the Systemwide Academic Council regarding a firmer timeline regarding the academic master plan.  He also reported on efforts by governance to find candidates for the position of President of the University of Alaska.
Tristan Walsh, UAA student, requested that the board amend, at its February 2010 meeting, the nondiscrimination policy to add the phrase ‘sexual orientation’.
Jessi Angelette, UAA student, requested that the board amend, at its February 2010 meeting, the nondiscrimination policy to add the phrase ‘sexual orientation’.
Maria Russell, chair of the Staff Alliance, reported on the concerns regarding the staff salary and compensation issues, childcare, and emeritus status.
Debbie Narang, professor of Mathematics at UAA and president of the UAA Assembly, thanked the board for the wonderful science building, advocated for the UAA Sports Arena, and urged the board to consider allowing audio and/or videoconference testimony.
Robert Crossman, professor of English at UAA, expressed his concerns regarding the loss of faculty in the English and other humanities departments and urged the board to not forget the need for a good liberal arts education.
John Pretraitis, professor of psychology at UAA, talked about the remarkable education available at the University of Alaska Anchorage and the need for more space at UAA for psychology.
Timothy Vig, president of USKH, spoke in support of the request for deferred maintenance funds in the budget request.
Jim O’Toole, president of the UAA Women’s Basketball Club, spoke in support of the UAA Sports Arena construction.
Jerry Dewhurst, resident of Anchorage, spoke in support of the UAA Sports Arena construction, and on how proud he is of the programs at the University of Alaska.
Steve Nerland, resident of Anchorage, spoke in support of construction for the UAA Sports Arena.
Stacey Schubert, representative of the Mayor Dan Sullivan, Municipality of Anchorage, spoke in support of construction for the UAA Sports Arena.
Don Winchester, resident of Anchorage, spoke in support of construction for the UAA Sports Arena.
Paul Kendall, resident of Anchorage, spoke regarding his blog site on energy and water.
Tessa Kara, mechanical engineering student at UAA, spoke in support of a new engineering building at UAA.
Theresa Nangle Obermeyer, resident of Anchorage, spoke regarding her son’s educational pursuits, and on the permanent fund board of directors.
Christopher Constant, resident of Anchorage, requested that the board amend, at its February 2010 meeting, the nondiscrimination policy to add the phrase ‘sexual orientation’.

Carol Miernyk, resident of Anchorage and member of the Seawolf Athletic Association, spoke in support of construction of the UAA Sports Arena.
Althea Alabanzas, UAA alumnus, spoke in support of a new engineering building at UAA.
Aharon Sherrill, resident of Alaska, spoke in support of a new engineering building at UAA.
Michaela Hernandez, USUAA student body president, commented on the sports arena and the engineering building; asked that the board hold more meetings in Anchorage and allow distance testimony, and allow students more involvement in the budget process.
Peter Finn, speaker for the Coalition of Student Leaders, spoke regarding the issue of distance testimony and the possibility of allowing expanded distance testimony for specific issues like tuition increases.  He also reported on student concerns regarding financial aid.
Melodee Monson, business manager at UAA, spoke regarding staff concerns on compensation and thanked the board for considering holding the budget meeting in Anchorage next year.

Brian Brubaker, alumnus and a UAA employee, and spoke in support of the Life Sciences Building at UAF, and his disappointment regarding the staff salary grid.

Mike Felix, chair of the UA Foundation and president of ATT, and spoke of his enthusiasm for the next year as the Foundation and the University work together.
Megan Carlson, president of UAA Classified Council, urged the board to consider distance testimony; and reported on concerns regarding compensation and health care.
Genie Babb, president of UAA Faculty Senate, introduced herself and spoke in support of faculty involvement in the Life Sciences building.

VII.
Presentation on the Nursing and Allied Health Programs
Reference 1
Chancellor Fran Ulmer, Associate Vice President Karen Perdue, and Vice Provost Jan Harris led a presentation on nursing and allied health programs at the University of Alaska Anchorage and the system.  Contributing to the presentation were UAA health program students James Crump, Marjorie Bolton-Baldwin, Shannon Mills, and Alice Ferreras.
VIII.
Approval of FY11 Operating and Capital Budget Requests and Report on Performance Evaluation
Budget References Sent Separately



Reference 2
Regent Marrs moved to remove motions 1 and 2 from the table.  Regent Hughes seconded the motion and it passed with Regents Brady, Compton, Cowell, Drygas, Fisher, Hughes, Jacobson, Marrs, Martin, Wickersham, and Henry voting in favor.
Regent Hughes moved, seconded by Regent Marrs, and passed with Regents Brady, Compton, Cowell, Drygas, Hughes, Jacobson, Marrs, Martin, Wickersham, and Henry voting in favor and Regent Fisher voting in opposition that:

PASSED
“The Board of Regents approves the FY2011 operating budget request in accordance with the plan as presented.  This motion is effective November 30, 2009.”

Regent Wickersham moved to amend the main motion by changing the line item “Annual Requirement . . . “ to $37,500,000 and the line item “Further Reduction . . . “ to $62,500,000.  Regents Brady, Compton, Cowell, Drygas, Fisher, Hughes, Jacobson, Marrs, Martin, Wickersham, and Henry voted in favor of the amendment and the amendment was approved.

Regent Hughes moved, seconded by Regent Marrs and passed with Regents Brady, Compton, Cowell, Drygas, Fisher, Hughes, Jacobson, Marrs, Martin, Wickersham, and Henry voting in favor that:

PASSED AS AMENDED
“The Board of Regents approves the FY2011 capital budget request in accordance with the plan as amended with maintenance of existing facilities as its highest priority.  This motion is effective November 30, 2009.”

POLICY CITATION


Regents' Policy 05.01.01.A. – Budget Policy, states, "The budget of the University of Alaska represents an annual operating plan stated in fiscal terms. All budgetary requests shall be adopted by the board prior to submittal to the Office of the Governor or the legislature."

RATIONALE/RECOMMENDATION

President Hamilton and Associate Vice Presidents Rizk and Duke provided an in-depth review of UA’s FY11 Operating and Capital Budget Requests. During the presentation, changes from the previous drafts were discussed.  

Reference 2 provides the University of Alaska Performance Evaluation report.  President Hamilton provided highlights of the university's recent performance on key measures, as well as future performance expectations in context of operating conditions, recent investments and proposed FY11 budget increment requests. The performance evaluation report also includes long-range fiscal and performance plan scenarios, outlining revenue, expenditure, and performance expectations under maintenance and growth scenarios. 

IX.
Approval of the 10-Year Capital Improvement Plan 
Reference Sent Separately
Regent Wickersham moved to amend the 10-Year Capital Improvement Plan by deleting the footnote on page 6.  The amendment was seconded by Regent Drygas and passed with Regents Brady, Compton, Cowell, Drygas, Fisher, Hughes, Jacobson, Marrs, Martin, Wickersham, and Henry voting in favor.

Regent Hughes moved the main motion with the understanding that Associate Vice President Rizk will submit the data to the Office of Management and Budget in the manner directed by the regents and to add a footnote that numbers reflect FY09 dollars.  Regent Cowell seconded the motion and Regents Brady, Compton, Cowell, Drygas, Fisher, Hughes, Jacobson, Marrs, Wickersham, and Henry voted in favor and Regent Martin voting in opposition that:
PASSED AS AMENDED
“The Board of Regents approves the 10-Year Capital Improvement Plan for FY11-FY20 as amended.  This motion is effective November 30, 2009.”
POLICY CITATION

In accordance with Regents’ Policy 05.12.032:


(A) Annually, within the capital budget process, each MAU will prepare and update a 6-year capital plan proposal.  The MAU 6-year capital plan proposals, which are developed based upon approved strategic, academic and other planning assumptions, will be consolidated into a systemwide 6-year capital plan in accordance with guidelines approved by the board and procedures established by the chief finance officer.  The systemwide 6-year capital plan will be presented to regents’ committees responsible for facilities and budgeting for review and comment prior to submission to the full board for approval.  Once the 6-year capital plan is approved, the MAU 6-year capital plans shall consist of those projects in the sequence and with the funding sources as identified in the board-approved 6-year capital plan.

(B) The 6-year capital plans shall be reviewed and updated each year as part of the capital budget submission process.  Year one of the approved systemwide 6-year capital plan,  exclusive of any operating leases and other property or facilities funded from current operating funds, shall become the university’s capital budget request for the next capital appropriation cycle.

(C) Each MAU shall include as part of its budget submittal such information regarding reportable leased facilities as may be requested by the chief finance officer.
RATIONALE AND RECOMMENDATION

Associate Vice Presidents Duke and Rizk presented the proposed 10-year Capital Improvement Plan. The scope of the 6-year capital plan has been extended in order to display additional information that is congruent with the 10-year fiscal plan submitted to the State of Alaska. The proposed 10-year Capital Improvement Plan incorporates each MAU’s highest priority renewal and renovation (R&R) projects, with the annual requirement continuing to be the highest funding priority. The R&R Annual Requirement, coupled with the Reducing Deferred Maintenance & Renewal Backlog amount, if funded would allow each MAU to address their most critical projects. New Construction, Planning and Design for Future New Construction, Community Campus Feasibility Study, Community Campus Construction, and Receipt Authority components make up the balance of the long-range plan and annual budget request.
Also included is a list of construction projects submitted and ranked by each MAU, categorized by mid-term (FY14-FY16) and long-term (FY17-FY20). This list includes construction projects which may be included in future capital budget requests. The inclusion of a project in the 10-year plan does not guarantee a request for project funding. Given the changing nature of the economy and political climate over a 10-year horizon, capital needs and priorities will change.  An annual review is necessary to evaluate the changing needs and opportunities for each campus.

X.
Approval of Federal Stimulus Receipt Authority Request
Regent Marrs moved, seconded by Regent Martin, and passed with Regents Brady, Compton, Cowell, Drygas, Fisher, Hughes, Jacobson, Marrs, Martin, Wickersham, and Henry voting in favor that:

PASSED
“The Board of Regents approves the federal stimulus receipt authority request as presented. This motion is effective November 30, 2009.”

POLICY CITATION

Regents' Policy 05.01.01.A. – Budget Policy, states, "The budget of the university represents an annual operating plan stated in fiscal terms. All budgetary requests shall be adopted by the board prior to submittal to the Office of the Governor or the legislature."
RATIONALE/RECOMMENDATION

Associate Vice Presidents Rizk and Duke provided an update regarding federal stimulus funding.  The requested federal stimulus receipt authority will allow the University of Alaska to accept federal stimulus grants that have been awarded. A list of grants for which federal stimulus receipt authority has been requested was provided at the meeting.
Tuesday, December 1, 2009
XI.
Consent Agenda
Regent Hughes moved, seconded by Regent Brady, and passed with Regents Brady, Compton, Drygas, Fisher, Hughes, Jacobson, Wickersham and Henry voting in favor that: 
PASSED AS AMENDED
“The Board of Regents approves the consent agenda as amended.  This motion is effective December 1, 2009.”

A.
Finance Committee
1.
Report on and Acceptance of the University of Alaska FY2009 Audited Financial Statements
Reference 13
PASSED
"The Board of Regents accepts the FY2009 Audited Financial Statements as presented. This motion effective December 1, 2009."

2.
Report on and Acceptance of the FY2009 Education Trust of Alaska Audited Financial Statements
Reference 10
PASSED
"The Board of Regents accepts the FY2009 Education Trust of Alaska Audited Financial Statements as presented. This motion effective December 1, 2009."

3.
Authorization of Sale of General Revenue Refunding Bond 2009 Series P
Reference 14
Moved to New Business, Item XII.F.1.

XII.
New Business and Committee Reports
A.
Discussion regarding UAA Sports Arena
Regent Hughes requested that Regent Henry appoint a working group of regents, staff, and external constituents to work on the UAA Sports Arena.  Suggested regents would be Regents Marrs, Drygas and Wickersham and would include Associate Vice President Duke.  This working group would report to the Facilities and Land Management Committee.

B.
Approval of Resolutions regarding Financial Aid

Regent Marrs moved, seconded by Regent Hughes, and passed unanimously that:


MOTION


“The Board of Regents approves the resolution in support of the Governor’s Performance Scholarship.  This motion is effective December 1, 2009.”

A RESOLUTION IN SUPPORT OF THE GOVERNOR’S PERFORMANCE SCHOLARSHIP
WHEREAS, the State of Alaska does not provide enough need based or grant aid for students seeking postsecondary education compared to most other states; and

WHEREAS, the University of Alaska began the UA Scholars program in 1999, which has grown in usage over time and is funded entirely out of the university’s Land Grant Trust Fund; and

WHEREAS, Governor Sean Parnell has proposed the Governor’s Performance Scholarship, a grade- and curriculum based program that would provide financial assistance for students wishing to attend a postsecondary institution within the state of Alaska; and

WHEREAS, the University of Alaska Board of Regents has long supported all efforts to increase access to postsecondary education, workforce training and lifelong learning; and increased financial aid, both merit- and need-based, is critical for improving access to higher education for both rural and urban residents as well as current and future students; and

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the University of Alaska Board of Regents supports Governor Sean Parnell’s proposed Governor’s Performance Scholarship; and

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the University of Alaska Board of Regents urges additional support from the Alaska Legislature for both merit- and need-based programs that will be before the Alaska Legislature in the 2010 session; and

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that this resolution be appropriately engrossed and conveyed to the Honorable Governor Sean Parnell and Honorable members of the Alaska State Legislature, with a copy to be incorporated into the official minutes of the November 30-December 1, 2009 meeting of the University of Alaska Board of Regents.
Regent Compton moved, seconded by Regent Marrs, and passed with Regents Brady, Compton, Drygas, Hughes, Jacobson, Marrs, Wickersham, and Henry voting in favor and Regent Fisher voting in opposition that:

MOTION

“The Board of Regents approves the resolution in support of increasing need-based financial aid for Alaska Postsecondary Students.  This motion is effective December 1, 2009.”

A RESOLUTION IN SUPPORT OF INCREASING NEED-BASED FINANCIAL AID FOR ALASKA POSTSECONDARY STUDENTS

WHEREAS, the State of Alaska does not provide enough need based or grant aid for students seeking postsecondary education compared to most other states; and

WHEREAS, the University of Alaska began the UA Scholars program in 1999, which has grown in usage over time and is funded entirely out of the university’s Land Grant Trust Fund; and

WHEREAS, Senator Johnny Ellis and Representative David Guttenberg have introduced legislation to provide additional sources of financial assistance to help financially eligible students attend an eligible postsecondary institution; and

WHEREAS, the University of Alaska’s Coalition of Student Leaders, which advocates on behalf of the UA system’s 30,000 students across the state, supports the legislative efforts to increase need-based aid, and, in fact, has been integral in its creation; and

WHEREAS, the University of Alaska Board of Regents has long supported all efforts to increase access to postsecondary education, workforce training and lifelong learning; and increased financial aid, both merit- and need-based, is critical for improving access to higher education for both rural and urban residents as well as current and future students; and

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the University of Alaska Board of Regents supports the legislation introduced by Senator Ellis and Representative Guttenberg and the efforts of the Coalition of Student Leaders; and

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the University of Alaska Board of Regents urges additional support from the Alaska Legislature for both merit- and need-based programs that will be before the Alaska Legislature in the 2010 session; and

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that this resolution be appropriately engrossed and conveyed to the Honorable Governor Sean Parnell and Honorable members of the Alaska State Legislature, with a copy to be incorporated into the official minutes of the November 30-December 1, 2009 meeting of the University of Alaska Board of Regents.

C.
Academic and Student Affairs Committee
Regent Jacobson reported that the committee heard reports on student financial aid, FAFSA frenzy events, SB241 and teacher education plan, program review, program approval form, distance education, and academic master planning.  Upcoming items will include PT concept, arts and humanities report, academic master planning and program review.  Commissioner LeDoux will be invited to attend the February 2010 meeting to discuss the governor’s performance scholarship.
D.
Audit Committee
The Audit Committee heard reports from the KPMG and the PriceWaterhouse external auditors, and heard reports on the status of audit reports, the Education Trust audit, final audit reports issued, and updates on quality assessment review and identity theft prevention.
The Audit Committee held an executive session lasting 20 minutes to discuss issues that could have an adverse affect on the university.
E.
Facilities and Land Management Committee
The Facilities and Land Management Committee heard reports on the UAF and TVC Master Plan progress, UAA Community Campus master plans progress, and a status report on the UAA sports arena.
Security issues were discussed and the board affirmed its belief that the right things are being done to correct deficiencies given the available resources and complexities involved, its support of the CITO in this effort; and offered support and assistance to complete this effort.
F.
Finance Committee
1.
Authorization of Sale of General Revenue Refunding Bond 2009 Series P
Reference 14

Regent Hughes moved, seconded by Regent Brady, and passed with Regents Brady, Compton, Drygas, Fisher, Hughes, Jacobson, Wickersham and Henry voting in favor that: 

PASSED


"The Board of Regents adopts the bond resolution for University of Alaska General Revenue Refunding Bond 2009 Series P as presented.  This motion is effective December 1, 2009."

G.
Human Resources Committee
The Human Resources Committee heard reports on employee and labor relations.
H.
Legislative Committee
Vice President Redman reviewed the issues that will be of importance during the upcoming legislative session.
I.
Planning and Development Committee
Mary Rutherford, chief development officer, reviewed fund distributions from the University of Alaska Foundation and a summary of the charter funds as expended last year.  

Regent Drygas requested that the Young Alumni group make a presentation at the February 2010 meeting of the Board of Regents.
XIII.
Approval of Revision to 2010 Meeting Schedule and Approval of 2011 Schedule

Regent Hughes moved, seconded by Regent Marrs, and approved unanimously that:

PASSED

“The Board of Regents approves the revision of the September 2010 meeting location from Fairbanks to Juneau and approves the schedule for 2011.  This motion is effective December 1, 2009.”

2010

Retreat
January 26-27, 2010
Anchorage

Regular Meeting
February 17-18, 2010
Fairbanks

Regular Meeting
April 15-16, 2010
Dillingham

Regular Meeting
June 3-4, 2010
Anchorage

Summer Briefing
August 10, 2010
Audioconference

Regular Meeting
September 23-24, 2010
Juneau
Meeting re Budget
November 2, 2010
Anchorage

Annual Meeting
December 9-10, 2010
Fairbanks

2011

Retreat
January 26-27, 2011
Anchorage

Regular Meeting
February 17-18, 2011
Anchorage

Regular Meeting
April 6-7, 2011
Palmer

Regular Meeting
June 2-3, 2011
Fairbanks

Summer Briefing
August 10, 2011
Audioconference

Regular Meeting
September 22-23, 2011
Juneau

Meeting re Budget
November 2, 2011
Fairbanks
Annual Meeting
December 8-9, 2011
Anchorage
XIV.
Election of Board Officers
In accordance with Board of Regents' Bylaws, at the annual meeting of the Board of Regents, the officers of the board shall be elected by a simple majority vote.  


Regent Hughes moved, seconded by Regent Drygas, and approved by unanimous consent that:

PASSED


“The Board of Regents elects the following officers:  Cynthia Henry, Chair; Timothy Brady, Vice Chair; Fuller Cowell, Secretary; and Carl Marrs, Treasurer.  This motion is effective December 1, 2009.”
XV.
Approval of Revisions to Corporate Authority Resolution
Reference 3
Regent Marrs moved, seconded by Regent Brady, and passed with Regents Brady, Compton, Drygas, Fisher, Hughes, Jacobson, Marrs, Wickersham and Henry voting in favor that:
PASSED AS AMENDED
"The Board of Regents approves the Corporate Authority Resolution, and authorizes the Chair and Secretary of the Board of Regents to sign the resolution.  This motion is effective December 1, 2009."

The Board of Regents regularly passes a resolution specifying certain university officers as being authorized to execute investment and banking transactions for the University of Alaska.  A current resolution was requested in order to execute timely investment and banking transactions.  

XVI.
Alaska Commission on Postsecondary Education Report


Regent Jacobson submitted the following report:

Sheldon Jackson College:  As last reported, an administrative law judge is involved about a disputed amount of money SJC felt it should not have to pay in the teach-out operation, since they closed their doors. At the July 2009 meeting, the commission discussed the judge's recommendation and decided to bifurcate the issue; that is, to determine whether SJC engaged in an act or practice that violates statute or regulation and, then, a second hearing, if a violation is found, to determine if students actually suffered loss or damage.  Since then, the first hearing was held September 29 and a decision is pending from the State’s office of Administrative Hearings. The next meeting is in January 2010.

HB 109:  As reported before, HB 109 amended the credit criteria applicable to the Alaska Supplemental Education Loan (ASEL) program. It was necessitated by the credit markets’ tightening standards relative to asset-backed securities like bonds issued by the Alaska Student Loan Corp, the bill amended program statutes so that ASEL’s credit standard is viewed by rating agencies, investors and others as producing viable assets with which future bonds can be secured.

As expected, the transition, representing a significant cultural change with greater expectations for parental involvement; has been challenging for students, parents, institutions and ACPE staff. As sample testing predicted, slightly less than 1/3 of the student applicants are qualifying, based on their own credit history. For cosigners, the approval rate is significantly higher, at 82%. Exacerbating the impact is the perception of some students that it was a surprise change, when, in fact, ACPE staff was very proactive in communications on the web and mailing notices to all 2008-2009 ASEL borrowers last spring. Some apparently pitched the notices and others had failed to give current addresses. Those reasons, along with the pattern in recent years of waiting until just before the start of school to submit their loan applications, resulted in chaos and panic in many cases.

The state could revert to directly financing education loans to individuals with no or low credit from the State General Fund, making the credit market environment altogether irrelevant.  Discussions continue.

HB172 provides for alternative financing of the Corporation’s programs through bridge loans between the State and ASLC - the process was finalized after the first of the year. To date, about $55M of the $100M loan has been drawn down. Projections indicate the 2009-2010 lending volume will be sufficiently met through this mechanism.

It is hoped that ASLC would have the opportunity to continue to service the federal Direct Loans of students attending postsecondary training programs in the state. They’ve begun to review the applicable Federal Acquisition Regs which govern the terms and conditions for managing federal assets and Director Barrans alerted the Commission of the possibility that small services like ACPE may NOT have the wherewithal to meet the standards. The current requirements appear very extensive and prescriptive, such that ACPE wouldn’t be able to afford the capital investment to come into compliance.

XVII.
UA Foundation Report


Regent Wickersham reported that Mike Felix was voted as the new chair of the UA Foundation Board of Trustees; and that funds are recovering in the market.
XVIII.
UA Athletics Report

Regent Drygas reported on the Title IX complaint and that the complaint was dropped; the successes of the UAA basketball and volleyball teams on the court and in the classroom; on fiscal challenges at UAF as well as the UAF student athletes’ academic and athletic achievements.
XIX.
Future Agenda Items

None.
XX.
Board of Regents' Comments

Chancellor Pugh thanked the board for their work and the concern regarding public testimony; and his appreciation for the work on teacher preparation.
Provost Driscoll, on behalf of Chancellor Ulmer, thanked the board for their dedication to the University of Alaska and to Associate Vice President Perdue and Professor Harris and the UAA nursing and allied students that reported at the meeting; on the collaborative initiative regarding high school engineering academies; on the IT failure at UAA last month; on the budgeting process for the upcoming year; and his appreciation for interest in the UAA Sports Arena.
Chancellor Rogers reported that the contract on the Alaska Region Research Vessel is imminent; on ITunesU store that will hold UAF lectures and presentations; UAF on Facebook site; on the donor appreciation event; fundraising event on February 12 at the new automobile museum in Fairbanks.
Regent Drygas thanked UAA for hosting the meeting and for the tour of ISB and planetarium, encouraged by the movement on the UAA Sports Arena, and thanked Regent Compton for her efforts in formulating the financial aid resolutions.
Regent Jacobson thanked UAA for their hospitality, thanked the staff for their efforts, wished everyone happy holidays.

Regent Wickersham expressed his appreciation for the new capital budget process and his hope that it will result in a good capital appropriation, that the UAF master plan is off to an excellent start, his hopes for a beneficial effort regarding the UAA Sports Arena, and his appreciation for the efforts of Associate Vice President Perdue and her coordination in the health education area.
Regent Hughes applauded Regents Compton and Fisher for their thoughtful approach to matters in such a quick timeframe, thought this was a difficult but productive meeting, and wished everyone a wonderful holiday season and a merry Christmas.
Regent Fisher commented that the nursing and allied health presentation was excellent, complimented UAA on the ISB and planetarium tour, looked forward to working on the presidential search, and hoped that the Academic and Student Affairs Committee would have a prioritization process similar to the Facilities and Land Management Committee.
Regent Compton thanked UAA for their hospitality, the students that came to testify, appreciated the board’s consideration and approval of the financial aid resolutions.

Regent Marrs complimented the university on its students, staff and faculty and wished everyone a merry Christmas.
Regent Brady expressed his wish that the budget could have been aligned with the governor’s budget at this meeting but expressed his hope that this will still happen, complimented UAA on the ISB for an excellent project, and his appreciation for the commitment of his fellow regents, and wished everyone a great holiday.
Regent Henry announced that the meeting would end today with an executive session.  She also gave an update on the presidential search process, thanked UAA for the tour of ISB, and thanked the board for her re-election as board chair.
XXI.
Executive Session regarding Presidential Search

Regent Hughes moved, seconded by Regent Compton, and passed that:

PASSED
"The Board of Regents goes into executive session at 2:55 p.m. Alaska Time in accordance with the provisions of AS 44.62.310 to discuss the presidential search, a matter that will affect the reputation or character of a person or persons.  The session will include members of the Board of Regents, will last approximately one hour.  This motion is effective December 1, 2009.”
The Board of Regents concluded an executive session at 3:10 p.m. Alaska Time in accordance with AS 44.62.310 discussing  the presidential search, a matter the immediate knowledge of which would affect the reputation or character of a person or persons.  The session included members of the Board of Regents and lasted approximately 10 minutes.

XXII.
Adjourn

Regent Henry adjourned the meeting at 3:12 p.m., Tuesday, December 1, 2009.
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